

TOWN OF PEMBROKE

Town Hall ~ 311 Pembroke Street, Pembroke, New Hampshire 03275

Tel: 603-485-4747

Pembroke Budget Committee July 16, 2020 6:30 PM

Due to COVID-19 social distancing orders made by the Governor and recommendations by the CDC, the Town of Pembroke, following a Declaration of Emergency by the Budget Committee Chair, is providing meeting participation via teleconference in the interest of public health and safety.

Instructions to access the meeting via telephone:

Phone Number: 1-877-309-2073 Access Code: 502-505-077

Instructions to access the meeting via computer, tablet, or smartphone:

https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/502505077

Declaration of Emergency

Call to order/Attendance

- 1. Approval of Minutes June 11, 2020
- 2. Update from Town on budget situation
- 3. Update from School on budget situation and preparations for fall
- 4. Any other business
- 5. Adjournment

Mark LePage, Chairman

Budget Committee Meeting July 16, 2020 at 6:30 PM

A Checklist To Ensure Meetings Are Compliant With The Right-to-Know Law During The State Of Emergency

As Chair of the Budget Committee, I find that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor's Emergency Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, this public body is authorized to meet electronically.

Please note that there is no physical location to observe and listen contemporaneously to this meeting, which was authorized pursuant to the Governor's Emergency Order. However, in accordance with the Emergency Order, I am confirming that we are:

a) Providing public access to the meeting by telephone, with additional access possibilities by video or other electronic means:

We are utilizing GoToMeeting for this electronic meeting. All members of the Board have the ability to communicate contemporaneously during this meeting through this platform, and the public has access to contemporaneously listen and, if necessary, participate in this meeting through dialing the following phone # 1-877-309-2073 and access code: 502-505-077, or by clicking on the following website address: https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/502505077.

b) Providing public notice of the necessary information for accessing the meeting:

We previously gave notice to the public of the necessary information for accessing the meeting, including how to access the meeting using **GoToMeeting** or telephonically. Instructions have also been provided on the website of the Board at: www.pembroke-nh.com.

- c) Providing a mechanism for the public to alert the public body during the meeting if there are problems with access:
- If anybody has a problem, please call (603) 485-4747 x202 or email at: djodoin@pembroke@pembroke-nh.com.
- d) Adjourning the meeting if the public is unable to access the meeting:

In the event the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled.

Please note that all votes that are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote.

Let's start the meeting by taking a roll call attendance. When each member states their presence, please also state whether there is anyone in the room with you during this meeting, which is required under the Right-to-Know law.

BUDGET COMMITTEE TOWN OF PEMBROKE, NH June 11, 2020 at 6:30 PM

DRAFT

Gerry Fleury, Vice-Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm.

I. Attendance:

Budget Committee Present:

Daniel Crean, Peter Gagyi, Michael Connor, Marie Chouinard, Brian Seaworth, Gerry Fleury, Karen Yeaton, Paul Hanson, Mark LePage, Gene Gauss, and Armand Soucy

Excused: Andy Camidge

School Board Members Present:

April Villani, Ann Bond

Staff: Recording Secretary Jillian McNeil, David Jodoin Town Administrator

II. Approval of Minutes: January 23, 2020 and February 6, 2020:

Armand Soucy moved to approve the minutes of January 23, 2020 as presented. Marie Chouinard seconded the motion. Motion passed 10-0. Gene Gauss abstained.

Karen Yeaton moved to approve the minutes of February 2, 2020 as presented. Armand Soucy seconded the motion. Motion passed 10-0. Gene Gauss abstains.

III. Board Organization

Dan Crean nominated Gerry Fleury for Vice-Chair. Marie Chouinard seconded the motion. Motion passed 10-0

Gerry Fleury nominated Mark LePage for Chair. Karen Yeaton seconded the motion. Motion passed 11-0

IV. Report for the Town and School District on the status of cash flow, expenditure plans, and budget surpluses/ deficits. Discussion/speculation on the impact to the fall tax rate resulting from revenue disruptions due to COVID-19 pandemic.

Gerry Fleury explained this year will be a challenging year with the current conditions brought on by COVID-19. This meeting was called to get a sense of the effect on the School District and the Town. Gerry feels that with uncertain revenues, the level of expenditures voted in at Town Meeting are concerning. Gerry also shared concerns for the need to borrow to meet budgetary obligations. Though they haven't

in recent past, this year the Budget Committee will need to come up with a recommended amount of expenditures for the 2021 budget.

David Jodoin, Town Administrator, thanked the School Administration and School Board for reworking the monthly payment appropriations schedule. They dropped their requests almost in half. David feels the second half tax bill of 2020 and the first half tax bill in 2021 are going to be the most difficult ones. The Governor explained at his most recent press conference that he will not be cutting state aid. The budgeted numbers will be the numbers unless there is some sort of legislative action to make cuts. The State is currently \$500-700 million in the red. He has approached department heads to make cuts which still could ultimately trickle down and affect aid to municipalities. Rooms and Meals Tax payments are based on the prior year's numbers so FY 2021 will see a major reduction.

David explained that at this point last year, 10% of the tax commitment was paid. To date, 17% has been paid. After property taxes, motor vehicle registrations are the highest revenue generator for the Town. Those revenues are down \$42,000 year to date. The Town is projecting a loss of over \$100,000. Another issue is that interest income is also being depleted. Year to date, the town is down \$2,200. Interest rates are expected to continue to decline. Board of Selectmen have instituted a spending freeze on all items that are not normal operational or safety. They approved money prior to the freeze for crack sealing and also recently approved paving a small section of North Pembroke Road.

David explained that an arrangement was made with the School District that if they need money, they can email him and he will initiate an immediate transfer. Today, they asked for an advance on their July payment of \$750,000 and the next payment will be due at the end of July in the amount of \$750,000.

David explained that they will likely not need to borrow this year to meet budgetary obligations but next year there is a high possibility. This year's second half bill will be reminiscent of the 2017 tax bills.

Gene Gauss, School Board, explained that as of right now, what education will look like next year is completely up in the air. They are unable to form a policy until the Department of Education hands down their guidelines. The school is working on plans for what it might look like so they can move forward as soon as guidance is given to them. Amber Wheeler, Business Administrator SAU 53, gave a memo to Gene stating there is an anticipated surplus of \$668,700 for tax relief. They still need to reconcile year end on June 30 and pay any outstanding invoices which may cause that number to change. She did want to remind everyone that there are warrant articles totaling \$82,500 that were voted in at March Town Meeting to be paid out of that surplus. It breaks down to \$383,000 in expenditure surplus, unanticipated revenue totaling \$285,700, there is \$135,000 attributed to the sale of Village School, and \$150,000 surplus from vocational transportation fees and AREA tuition.

Gerry Fleury explained that control of capital reserves was switched to TD Wealth Management this year. They are investing all capital reserves in treasury securities and as a result of Federal Reserve making liquidity available to the markets, interest rates plummeted. For the first time, a little less than \$10,000 in aggregate principal was lost in the accounts. There is potential to recover that but it will take time. With the economy being uncertain, they may want to consider a different plan for how they use and fund capital reserves.

Gerry asked the Board if they feel they should meet mid-summer. Mark LePage proposed meeting monthly. Karen Yeaton would also support a monthly meeting going forward. Mark felt the September meeting should line up the annual CIP review and they would progress as normal from there. Gerry explained that CIP Committee may not meet this year since there will likely not be a lot of requested expenditures. Mark proposed meeting the third Thursday of July, August, and September. David explained that at the beginning of the pandemic, Pembroke asked NHMA to discuss with the Governor the opportunity to go back and revisit the budgets that were approved in March without the special meeting guidelines. The Governor has not come back with any resolution yet. On June 4th, NHMA sent a memo that the Governors office was looking at an emergency order to rectify this. The Selectmen have discussed that if they are able to go back and revisit, they may eliminate the \$462,000 going into the capital reserves. They have delayed the cruiser purchase and the loader purchase. David feels that if they have to fund the capital reserves this year, there will not be the yearly article next year. The Police Department stated that if they could get their cruisers this year, they would not make any requests next year. David asked the department heads to put together a rough schedule of what they may need for CIP requests. Right now, the first CIP meeting is tentatively scheduled for July 29th.

David asked if they would feel comfortable meeting in person if the Governor releases the 10-person meeting limit or would they continue with virtual meetings. After some discussion, the Committee decided to wait until a week in advance of the next meeting in July to decide.

V. Other Business

None

VI. Adjourn

Gerry Fleury made a motion to adjourn at 7:15 PM. Dan Crean seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously.

David Jodoin

From: David Jodoin <djodoin@pembroke-nh.com>

Sent: Thursday, July 9, 2020 12:36 PM

To: Ann Bond; Karen Yeaton; Michael Crockwell (Michael.Crockwell@gmail.com); Richard

Bean (RBean03275@comcast.net); Sandy Goulet

Subject: FW: [MMANH] July 7 Governor-Mayors Call

Importance: High

Here's some information from a meeting today. It's mostly school related.

David

From: mmanh@googlegroups.com [mailto:mmanh@googlegroups.com] On Behalf Of Margaret Byrnes

Sent: Thursday, July 9, 2020 12:06 PM **To:** mmanh@googlegroups.com

Cc: Becky Benvenuti

Subject: [MMANH] July 7 Governor-Mayors Call

Below is a summary of the Governor-Mayors call today.

- K-12 guidance doc being review at public health and should be out sometime early next week. The goal is for schools to open and not for guidance to be so rigid it can't be managed and it ends up failing.
- Relative to schools reopening, an issue was raised about First Student (bus company) stating that it will allow no more than 11 students on each bus, meaning more buses would be required than are even available. The governor was not aware of this and said that this student limit is not coming from the state. Once the guidance document for school reopening comes out, if there are still issues like that, Governor will reach out to them if there are still issues.
- It is the responsibility of the school districts to acquire PPE. They can use the additional school funding from the federal government. State can help facilitate getting equipment.
- A question was raised about whether the state might consider making the municipal aid disbursement (\$20 million) earlier than October 1. Statute requires the disbursement be made by October 1, but there is no prohibition on disbursing earlier. Governor will look into that possibility and talk to DRA.
- A question was raised about getting "yes or no" answers from GOFERR about allowable expenses. For example, Nashua is looking into building a new air circulation system in the library to reduce risk of CV-19 spreading. It's a fairly sizable project that is not budgeted for and one they will not do if they don't have GOFERR funds. The Governor understands the needs to certainty and will talk to them; also said it sounds like Nashua's project should be approved since it was not budgeted for and is directly related to CV-19. Governor was also asked about the deadline of August 31: Does each project need to be completed by that date, or does it just have to be under contract? The Governor believes that as long as the funds are encumbered by August 31, that's sufficient. But he will talk to GOFERR. [Note: We received a similar question from a town this morning about whether items on backorder could be reimbursable once they are ordered, even if they have not yet been received or actually paid for. We reached out to GOFERR this morning and asked. I hope to be able to share answers to both of these questions with all of you.]

Margaret